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8 July 2021 

 

 

 

Carolyn Schwalger 

Chief Executive 

National Emergency Management Agency 

147 Lambton Quay 

WELLINGTON 6140 

 

Sent via email: trifecta@nema.govt.nz  

 

 

Dear Carolyn  

Proposed Critical Infrastructure amendments to Civil Defence Emergency 

Management Act  

First Gas Limited (Firstgas) welcomes the opportunity to comment on the National Emergency 

Management Agency’s targeted consultant document on “Proposed Critical Infrastructure 

amendments to Civil Defence Emergency Management Act”.  

We are making this submission on behalf of our regulated gas transmission and distribution 

businesses, who transport natural gas to customers across the North Island, and Rockgas, our 

consumer brand that supplies LPG throughout New Zealand. We are members of the Gas Association 

of New Zealand (GANZ), the Australasian Pipeline and Gas Association (APGA) and the LPG 

Association of New Zealand (LPGA). We have had long standing participation in the NZ Lifelines 

Council and other Civil Defence and Emergency Management (CDEM) groups, in relation to the 

supply of natural gas in New Zealand. 

We note that many of the proposals in this consultation document cross over into the space of other 

regulators and government agencies.  We recommend that National Emergency Management Agency 

look at how it can coordinate its proposals, to minimise any additional compliance cost and time 

placed on participants. Our response to the consultation questions is provided in Attachment 1.   

Contact details 

If you have any questions regarding this submission, please contact John Payne, Pipeline Operations 

Specialist, on 09 213 1505 or via email at john.payne@firstgas.co.nz. 

Yours sincerely 

  

Karen Collins  

Regulatory and Policy Manager 

mailto:trifecta@nema.govt.nz
mailto:john.payne@firstgas.co.nz
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Attachment 1   Response to consultation questions 

 

Submitter details  

Contact details 

Name (first and last) John Payne 

Organisation First Gas Limited 

Position  Pipeline Operations Specialist 

Email address john.payne@firstgas.co.nz  

Phone number  09 213 1505 

 

Terminology 

Feedback on proposal 1: Terminology 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

We support the proposal to change the terminology for the same reasons as laid out in the consultation 
document.  

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

Firstgas participated in the Government Inquiry into the Auckland Fuel Supply Disruption.1 In the Inquiry’s final 
report recommendations, reference was also made to the term “Critical Infrastructure”, particularly in respect of 
defining regulatory protection for such assets.  We support alignment with this work. 

 

Lead Agency 

Feedback on proposal 2: Lead Agency 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

We support the proposal to appoint Lead Agencies based on sectors, rather that hazards. We trust that this will 
streamline our sector reporting to one agency, even if the risk from our infrastructure event crosses into 
another sector. We would rely on the Lead Agency to coordinate the response and control requirements across 
other lead agencies in this situation. 

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

We have established working relationships with the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE) 
and relevant departments such as New Zealand Petroleum and Minerals and the Gas Industry Company. This 
proposal would likely enable us to better leverage off these relationships. 

 

 

 

 

 

1 Final Report of the Government Inquiry into the Auckland Fuel Supply Disruption, Department of Internal Affairs, 17 

September 2019, https://www.dia.govt.nz/Government-Inquiry-into-the-Auckland-Fuel-Supply-Disruption  

mailto:john.payne@firstgas.co.nz
https://www.dia.govt.nz/Government-Inquiry-into-the-Auckland-Fuel-Supply-Disruption
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Schedule 1 

Feedback on proposal 3: Schedule 1 

Which option do you support (please select) 

☐ Option one ☒ Option two ☐ Another option (please describe below) 

If you selected ‘Another option’ please describe what your organisation would like to see 

With the gas industry and broader energy sector forecast to undergo significant change over the next decade 
(for example, through the introduction of hydrogen and other zero-carbon gases), regulatory flexibility is a 
necessity.  Option 2 looks the best option to support this need for flexibility.   

We note that Firstgas is currently investigating opportunities for using our assets in ways that help to reduce 
New Zealand’s carbon emissions.  We have recently released reports on our work on green hydrogen2 and 
biogas.3  More information can be found on our website www.gasischanging.co.nz.  

Please describe what, if any, impact your selected option would have on your organisation: 

This will directly impact our gas transmission and distribution businesses in respect of their designation as 
critical infrastructure. It could also affect other infrastructure we may invest in or construct over time, such as 
green hydrogen networks. 

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

Following the COVID-19 response, Firstgas required service providers / contractors to be recognised as 
essential services.  We recommend that the same framework be applied under Option 2, allowing for both the 
entity and essential service providers.  

 

Definition 

Feedback on proposal 2: Definition 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

We would expect such a definition to include natural gas and LPG transmission and transportation systems. 

If you have another definition, what would it be? 

The USA has had a wide-reaching critical infrastructure protection programme in place since 1996. Its 

Patriot Act of 2001 defines critical infrastructure as those "systems and assets, whether physical or virtual, so 

vital to the United States that the incapacity or destruction of such systems and assets would have a 

debilitating impact on security, national economic security, national public health or safety, or any combination 

of those matters.” 

We would recommend a similarly clear definition. The existing definition begs the question – what classes as 

“essential”?  The definition is currently too generic and open to interpretation.  For example, the use of the term 

“essential” specific to the COVID-19 Alert system may lead to misrepresentation within a CDEM context.  

We consider that there is currently an overlap between what is set out in the definition and the criteria.  We 

recommend that some of the criteria be included as part of the definition, to assist interpretation.   

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

No 

 

 

 

 

2 Bringing Zero Carbon Gas to Aotearoa: Hydrogen Feasibility Study – Summary Report, Firstgas Group, 29 March 2021, 

https://gasischanging.co.nz/our-path-to-zero-carbon-gas/hydrogen-trial-results/  
3 Biogas and Biomethane in New Zealand: Unlocking New Zealand’s Biomethan Potential, report prepared by EECA, Beca, 

Fonterra and Firstgas Group, July 2021, https://gasischanging.co.nz/our-path-to-zero-carbon-gas/biogas-trials-out/  

http://www.gasischanging.co.nz/
https://gasischanging.co.nz/our-path-to-zero-carbon-gas/hydrogen-trial-results/
https://gasischanging.co.nz/our-path-to-zero-carbon-gas/biogas-trials-out/
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Critical Infrastructure criteria 

Feedback on proposal 4: Critical Infrastructure criteria 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

We believe that our gas transmission, distribution and LPG businesses would meet these criteria. 

Please refer to our comment above, recommending that elements of the criteria are incorporated into the 
definition.  

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

No. 

 

Service levels during and after emergency 

Feedback on proposal 5: Service levels during and after emergency 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☐ Yes ☒ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

Firstgas already has emergency management legislation requiring service levels for our networks. As part of 
our business, Safety Management Studies (SMS) identify hazards that could occur and impact delivery. We 
also have established service levels within the Gas Governance (Critical Contingency Management) 
Regulations 2008 and Commerce Commission’s Default Price-Quality Path Determinations. These service 
levels are publicly stated. 

We are concerned that this amendment has the potential to add duplication of effort and additional burden 
on utilities, which could translate into additional costs for consumers. Given this, we recommend that where 
possible, existing regulatory systems such as the Gas Governance (Critical Contingency Management) 
Regulations 2008 should be referenced and utilised.  

We note that trying to forecast all the scenarios and plan for them by its nature must include a degree of 
risk assessment.  However, risk appetite varies widely between organisations and consistency would be 
very difficult to attain and could result in difficult actions to reach conformity with the legislation. 

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

We question whether it is possible to state all the many service level variables at play in planning for any given 
event. We expect that the number of scenarios across all lifeline utilities could be so large as to negate the 
benefits of making this information public.  We also question how the lead agency will analyse the information.  

As noted above, we consider that it is best to use the existing emergency management legislation. 

 

Emergency response and recovery plans (Supporting Plans) 

Feedback on proposal 6: Emergency response and recovery plans (Supporting Plans) 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

We support having clear plans on how lead agencies will interact with critical infrastructure operators and 

owners. Where possible, existing arrangements such as the Critical Contingency Operator and Transpower’s 

System Operator should be leveraged to avoid duplication of effort, the risk of inconsistency and regulatory 

burden that could increase costs to consumers. 

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

We consider that consistency in approach across the regions through tighter central government guidelines 
would be helpful. Our experience is requirements and approaches can vary widely between regions, making 
support of regional CDEM and lifelines more difficult for critical infrastructure providers than is necessary. 
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Reporting, monitoring and evaluation 

Feedback on proposal 7: Reporting, monitoring and evaluation 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

As noted above, we recommend that existing emergency legislative requirements are relied upon and 

referenced. 

If new reporting required, a comparatively high-level standard report form (such as that used by NZPAM for 

annual reporting and the Commerce Commission for information disclosure) should be considered. 

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal? 

We question whether: 

• NEMA will provide a framework within which lifelines can demonstrate that they are meeting the 
requirements of the Act?   

• This will impose extra burden of our cost and resources? 

• What are the consequences? 

 

Information sharing requirements before, during and after emergencies 

Feedback on proposal 8: Information sharing requirements before, during and after emergencies 

Do you support this proposal (please select) 

☒ Yes ☐ No 

Please describe what, if any, impact this would have on your organisation: 

We support this proposal in principle, but caution needs to be taken to ensure that no unnecessary or onerous 

reporting requirement results.  Only information that could be directly acted upon should be necessary to 

provide. 

Do you have any other feedback on this proposal?  

We recommend that existing emergency reporting requirements are utilised, for example the Gas Governance 

(Critical Contingency Management) Regulations 2008 should be referenced. 

Any commercial implications here? 

No. 

 

Any other feedback 

Any other feedback? 

Do you have any other comments you would like to provide in relation to updating the arrangements for Critical 
Infrastructure/Lifeline Utilities? 

No 

 

 


